BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

June 27, 2006
The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, June 27, 2006 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman



Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman



David F. Malaguti (arrived late)


Anthony R. Schena (arrived late)


Sean K. Dodgson
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager 

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Growing Community - Mr. Sylvia informed the Board that, as reported in a recent article in the Patriot Ledger, the Town of Plymouth had been listed as the second fastest growing community in Massachusetts during the five year period between 2000-2005.  The City of Worcester was ranked 1st.  

Plymouth added approximately 3,222 people during that time period increasing the estimated population to 54,923 in July 2005.  In addition to its 2nd ranking, the Town of Plymouth is ranked 1st on the South Shore.  The source of this information is newly released US Census data.
Mr. Sylvia commented that it proved that Plymouth was a very desirable community in which to live.
Grant - Mr. Sylvia reported that the Town of Plymouth, with the Towns of Duxbury and Randolph, recently received a grant from the Massachusetts Department of Public Health in the amount of $33,333 to support our respective Medical Reserve Corps (“MRC”).  These funds would be used to fund a volunteer coordinator position.

Plymouth had been at the forefront in establishing its MRC, which is a group of volunteers including medical and public health professionals such as physicians, nurses pharmacists, dentists, veterinarians, and epidemiologists who:

· Support local public health, while advancing the priorities of the U.S. Surgeon General:

· Assist local hospitals and health departments with surge personnel needs.

· Participate in mass prophylaxis & vaccination exercises & community disaster drills.

· Train with local emergency response partners.

Mr. Sylvia thanked Susan Merrifield for her hard work in securing this grant and in forming Plymouth’s MRC.

Town Owned Land - At the request of the Board of Selectmen and the Planning Board, the Town Manager’s Office, through the Department of Planning and Development has engaged town committees and departments in developing criteria for evaluating town owned property.  Planning and Development recently completed an inventory of town owned land and drafted criteria for departments to consider in evaluating the future use/need of town land.

Once departments have reviewed the inventory list for accuracy, indicated priority interest on any of those parcels and established criteria to determine departmental need,that information will be provided to an appointed Land Inventory Committee.  The deadline for completion of the departmental review will be September 11, 2006.

Mr. Sylvia thanked Director of Planning and Development Lee Hartmann and Town Planner Valerie Massard for their work in putting this process together.

LICENSES

The Winslow Café, 65 Main Street is requesting the following licenses in conjunction with t heir request for an annual wine and malt restaurant license:

· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.

The Common Victualler license is already in place.

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.
Selectman Dodgson moved the above Early Sunday Opening and Vice Chairman Loewenberg seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

Jeffrey Furtado

22 Woodbine Drive

Patriot Transportation

Issuance of the above license is subject to the CORI Background check.
One Day Wine and Malt

Zion Lutheran Church, 386 Court Street is requesting a one day wine and malt license for 6/28/06 from 4:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. for a Chamber of Commerce Event to be held at the Loring Center.  

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.
One Day All Alcohol

The Ray Tye Medical Aid Foundation, 21 Custom House Street is requesting a one day all alcohol liquor license for September 20, 2006 from 9:30 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. for the Annual Invitational Michael A. Tye Golf Tournament to be held at the Pinehills Golf Club.  Service stations will be set up at the Gazebo, the Fifth Tee and the Fourteenth Tee. 

Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.  This is a non profit organization.
Billiards (Renewal)

Plymouth Lodge 2485 Loyal Order of Moose

739 State Road

1 Pool Table

Selectman Dodgson moved all the above licenses and Vice Chairman Loewenberg seconded.  Voted 3-0 approved. 
ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

The Board appointed the following individuals to their respective committees:
Building Committee

David Crawley (architect)


Visitor Services Board 
Sharon Hanley DeCoste
Cultural Council

Anne Engstrom Verre

Recycling Committee

Heidi Mayo

John Moran

Janice Capofreddi

Energy Committee

Brian Kuhn

Margie Burgess

John Corcoran

Robert Simcik

Michael Bastoni

Scott Ray

Council on Aging

Chuck Nilosek
Minutes – The minutes of June 13, 2006 were approved.

Temporary Borrowing – The Board voted to approve the temporary borrowing of a $4,000,000.00 at a coupon rate of 

4.35% with First Southwest Company.  The loan is for land purchased through the Community Preservation Committee for property at Center Hill Road.  The authority for this loan was voted at the Special Town Meeting of May 20, 2006.

Smart Growth Technical Assistance Grant – The Board granted authorization for the Town Manager to sign the Smart Growth Technical Assistance grant applications on behalf of the Town, and the support of the Selectmen for the 

proposed grants.

Challenge Grant Second Extension – The Board met to vote and approve of the Challenge Grant Second Extension of Timeline or any other changes in the Agreement, and to authorize Mr. Sylvia to execute the final document. 

PUBLIC COMMENT
Mr. Kenneth Tavares, July 4th Plymouth Inc., spoke on behalf of the Corporation.  He explained that their new budget was $80,000.00 for this year, but the base of individual donors continued to shrink.  He stated that they primarily rely on the business community for donations. He announced that the Committee had selected John Porter as Grand Marshall of parade.  Mr. Tavares cited several more details of this year’s parade including but not limited to the start time, events and performers.  Lastly, Mr. Tavares announced a $25,000.00 donation, the largest in their history, from Sam’s Club.  Mr. Tavares thanked Sam’s Club for their generosity and accepted the check from Tasha Austin of Sam’s Club.

Mr. David Buckman, July 4th Plymouth Inc., explained that they were close to hitting their goal of 80K for this year’s festivities.   Mr. Buckman also mentioned that prices for next year’s festivities will definitely exceed this year’s, so any and all donations would be greatly appreciated.  Chairman Quintal thanked all who donated to this year’s festivities. He presented Mr. Buckman with another $1,250.00 in donations.   

PUBLIC COMMENT (continued)

Mr. Ken Beuchs, Mr. Jeff Berger and Mr. Gerald Oulette all spoke about the situation with the Transfer stations and the lack of sticker checking there. 
Mr. Sylvia responded that he knew the employees and SEMASS work hard to make sure that only cars with stickers get in.  He commented that he would continue to have his staff check on this issue.  Selectman Dodgson asked if one would be able to purchase tickets at the dump this year.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he would check and get back to Mr. Dodgson. 
LIQUOR HEARING – WINSLOW’S CAFÉ

The Selectmen held a liquor hearing to consider the application for a new beer and wine restaurant license for Winslow’s Café. 

Selectman Malaguti arrived.
Mr. Harold Moody, Attorney for the applicant, explained they were looking for a beer and wine license for her breakfast and lunch establishment at the corner of North and Main.  He said that she will be also offering dinner on some nights as well and wanted to be able to serve beer and wine with dinner but they only wanted to stay open until 9:00 p.m.
Mr. Ric Cone, Downtown Plymouth Neighborhood Watch, commented that although they were great people, he had concerns about the potential request for an entertainment license exceeding 9:00 p.m.  Mr. Cone wanted the Selectmen to put a 9:00 p.m. curfew on any such entertainment licenses issued for that establishment. Ms. Loewenberg commented that if the business did apply for an entertainment license, Mr. Cone could state his concerns at that point.  

Selectman Dodgson moved to approve the license and Vice Chairman Loewenberg seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.
COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS
The Selectmen interviewed the two candidates interested in serving on the Conservation Commission:
Christine Reardon and Mr. Moran both spoke and Mr. Moran asked the Board to appoint Ms. Reardon.  Selectman Malaguti moved to appoint Ms. Reardon and Selectman Dodgson seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved. 
CABLE ADVISORY COMMITTEE – ADELPHIA NEGOTIATIONS
Mr. Sylvia explained that the Cable Advisory Committee presented its recommendations regarding a successor cable agreement with Adelphia at the February 28, 2006 Board of Selectmen meeting.  He explained that at that meeting the Board determind that they would hold on to the agreement in an attempt to further negotiate the terms.  He explained that the new terms of the license were attached and had been summarized from Bill Hewig, Town Counsel.  Mr. Sylvia also introduced the members of the Cable Advisory Committee. 

Mr. Hewig stated that he was impressed with the Cable Advisory Committee and their knowledge and professionalism.  Mr. Hewig touched on the highlights of the license.  He felt the term of 10 years would be very beneficial.  Ms. Barbara Mulvey Welsh, Cable Committee, also mentioned that we were gaining the senior discount as well. 

After a brief question and answer period by the Selectmen, Vice Chairman Loewenberg moved to approve the contract for the designated 10 year period and Selectman Dodgson seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved. 
Selectman Schena arrived.

WORK PLACE VIOLENCE POLICY

Ms. Arrighi explained that several months ago a committee was formed to develop a Work Place Violence Policy.  She stated that they looked at other policies from different town and businesses and also had Labor Counsel review it as well. Ms. Arrighi stated that the policy was in the docket this week and she wanted the Board to endorse it and officially accept it.    
After a brief question, answer and comment period from the Selectmen, Selectman Dodgson moved to adopt this policy and Vice Chairman Loewenberg seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved. 
VISION STATEMENT

Mr. Sylvia explained that as part of the Town’s strategic planning process, a vision statement had been developed.  Mr. Sylvia solicited comments from Town committees and boards as well as from town employees.   He stated that it was a policy for the Town to manage its government. Mr. Sylvia thanked the residents, employees and elected/appointed officials who participated in the supported the process.  He also thanked Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi and Nicole Rivers for their hard work.  Mr. Sylvia read the statement asked the Selectmen to adopt it for the Town of Plymouth. 
Ms. Loewenberg asked if they could read the responses from the employee survey portion and Mr. Sylvia said that he would supply them. 
Selectmen Schena and Dodgson both made comments about the slogan “America’s Hometown” for Plymouth.  Selectman Dodgson stated that Congress, very shortly, was going to officially appoint Jamestown as America’s hometown.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he would ask the legislative delegation about this.

Selectman Dodgson noted some issues he had with some of the verbiage in the Vision Statement.  Mr. Sylvia stated that he incorporated several comments from many people and tried to word the statement to bind us as a community.   

Chairman Quintal responded that Mr. Sylvia did a great job and thanked all who were involved.   
Vice Chairman Loewenberg made a motion to approve the vision statement as presented and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-1 approved.  Selectman Dodgson voted in opposition.
LOCAL INITIATIVE PROGRAMS – 6 BRALEY LANE AND CRANE VIEW PLACE
Valerie Massard, Town Planner, explained that she was asking the Board to sign 2 Local Initiative Program (LIP) Applications.  She explained that these LIPs would count toward Affordable Housing and said that if the Selectmen signed them, they would be able to be filed with the ZBA for a hearing and would still have to go through the normal permitting process.

Chairman Quintal responded that he was pleased with the work from Mr. Hartmann, Mr. Arons and Ms. Massard with putting together these LIPs.  
Mr. Dodgson mentioned that he noticed the Planning Board’s concerns and he asked if any of them could not be overcome.  Ms. Massard stated that they would be able to overcome them.  Selectman Malaguti felt that there was no reason to delay this.  

Selectman Schena moved both LIPs and Vice Chairman Loewenberg seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Chairman Quintal thanked the developers. 

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS
Weekly Newspapers – Selectman Malaguti commented that the free newspapers have become a problem with the litter they create when they’re thrown in the driveways.  Vice Chairman Loewenberg asked if it would be helpful if someone spoke to the distribution department about this.  Ms. Arrighi responded that she had phoned the paper about this problem. 
Packages for Troops – Selectman Dodgson advised the residents of a free concert put on by the Air National Guard this weekend at 7 p.m.  He asked citizens to make a donation at the concert, if they were so inclined to help them with the Packages for Troops program.   

Father’s Day Beach Issue – Chairman Quintal asked Staff to comment on the Father’s Day Beach Issue. Mr. Sylvia explained that there had a traffic issue and a communication problem but the Department of Public Works pulled staff together to discuss them and they have been corrected.  

Morton Park – Selectman Dodgson asked Mr. Sylvia if they had a plan for dealing with Morton Park on July 4th.  Mr. Sylvia said they do have a plan in place and the Police and the DPW will ensure all goes according to plan. 

Minutes – Vice Chairman Loewenberg commended the Clerk to the Board on the accuracy of the minutes and their quality. She explained that they were some of the best she had seen. 
Selectman Malaguti moved to adjourn the meeting and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 5-0 adjourned. 
Lisa Conroy, Clerk 
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